Approved Minutes of the Meeting of the Governing Body of

ARCHIBALD FIRST SCHOOL

Held on Wednesday 23 November 2011 at 5.30pm

PRESENT:

Dr J Davison (Chair)

Mrs J Bayes (Headteacher), Ms A Cornish, Mr P Crabtree, Mrs K Denham,

Mrs V Jefferson, Mr R Johnston, Mrs R Turner, Mrs A Ward
In Attendance:

Mr D Carr – Governor Services

Quorum

Governors in post: 10; Quorum: 5; Governors in attendance: 9
The meeting was quorate.

1.1 WELCOME AND APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Dr Davison welcomed those present.  Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Mrs S Graham.

1.2 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The Register of Pecuniary Interests was circulated for all governors to sign.

Governors were reminded to declare any potential interests in matters to be discussed at the meeting.  Ms Cornish declared an interest as the owner of an internet company.
1.3 APPOINTMENTS / MEMBERSHIP UPDATE

Governors noted progress with the current parent governor election, in which the ballot had been tied.  Governors discussed the situation and it was agreed that the voting period would be extended until the end of the next week.  It was also agreed that the unsuccessful candidate would be invited to join the Governing Body as an associate governor.

Governors noted that Mrs J Bell had resigned as the non-teaching staff governor.  Mrs Bayes would seek interest in this vacant position.

ACTION: Mrs Bayes

1.4 IDENTIFICATION OF URGENT ITEMS NOT ON THE AGENDA

Mrs Bayes informed governors that the school would be closed on Wednesday 30 November, due to industrial action, and informed them of how staff wishing to work would report in for duty on the day.
1.5 ELECTION OF CHAIR AND VICE-CHAIR
Dr Davison was nominated and unanimously elected as Chair for the ensuing academic year.

Ms Cornish and Mr Crabtree were nominated and unanimously elected as Vice-Chairs for the ensuing academic year.
1.6 REVIEW:
a) Role of Chair and Vice-Chair

Governors were satisfied that existing arrangements were working well.

b) Governing Body procedures and handbook

Governors agreed the following procedures for the ensuing year:

Appointment of Chair/Vice Chair


Term of office – 1 year

Nominations to be sought at meeting at which the elections are held


Nominations or self nominations will be accepted


Election to be held by open ballot


Single nominations will be considered

Functions of the Clerks


Clerk to the Governing body
Governor Services


Clerk to all other committees
To be decided at the relevant
committee meeting

Convening of Governing Body meetings


Number of meetings per year
3 (one per term)

Minutes & Papers


Clerk to keep signed minutes in a file.

Draft minutes 


To be circulated prior to the meeting after sight by chair

Confidential items 


To be dealt with as required and not as a standard agenda item

Suspension of Governors -


A code of conduct for the suspension of Governors is contained within the Governing Body Handbook.

Restriction on taking part in meetings

A Register of Pecuniary Interests has been established and will be reviewed annually

Number of members of the full governing body
= 12

Quorum (Full Governing Body - 50% rounded up)
= 6 (*)
(*) The quorum for meetings will be 50% of the current ‘appointed’ members of the Governing Body (not including vacancies).
It was noted that the Governing Body handbook was being updated.
Action – Dr Davison and Ms Cornish 
c) Committee membership and remits

Governors agreed the following committee structure and link responsibilities for 2011/12:

i). Teaching and Learning Group, which will focus on curriculum issues, school standards and school data.

Composition: Angela Ward (Chair), Rebecca Turner, Peter Crabtree, Katherine Denham and Sarah Graham.
ii). Leadership Support Group (including Staffing and Staff dismissals), meeting as and when necessary to support the Senior Management Team.

Composition: Annabel Cornish (chair), Dr John Davison, Julia Bayes, Rebecca Turner, Vicki Jefferson
iii). Finance/General Purposes 
Composition: Katherine Denham (Chair), Julia Bayes, Annabel Cornish, Richard Johnston, Rebecca Turner.
iv). Admissions/All Appeals/Pupil Discipline 
This committee will be Chaired by Peter Crabtree and will consist of any Governor who was not involved in the original issues or any decision making processes (quorum = 3)

Governor Links

The following Governor Links were also approved:

Health and Safety / Safeguarding
- Richard Johnston
SEN and Disabilities


- Angela Ward
It was noted that curriculum links would not be reinstated and all the relevant issues were now being covered within the committee structure.

d) Delegation arrangements

Governors agreed to retain existing delegation arrangements.

e) Governor visits

Governors discussed visits to school at length, in particular considering the appropriateness of continuing to sit in on management observations.  Ms Turner outlined some staff concerns about these visits but noted their overall enthusiasm for governor engagement with the school.  She suggested a number of ways in which governors might undertake useful visits, build trust with staff, and raise their profile in school.  There was some feeling amongst governors that undertaking short lesson drop-ins would be particularly effective, and the success of this in the past was noted.

Governors understood staff concerns and were keen to ensure that any future visits were not viewed as being for the purpose of making judgments on the quality of teaching.  They discussed Ms Turner’s suggestions for future visits and it was agreed that governors would let her know when they were available to visit school.  Ms Turner would then produce a schedule for governor visits.

ACTION: Ms Turner, all governors

During discussion, Dr Davison emphasised the importance of having a standard form of documentation with which to report on governor visits, and Ms Cornish agreed to attend a training session on getting the best out of visits to school.

1.7 DRAFT MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

Governors approved the draft minutes of the meeting held on 19 September 2011 as a true record, subject to the following two amendments:

· Apologies (page 1): Mrs Jefferson’s apologies were accepted.

· Health and Safety (page 3): The text should read:

‘Richard Johnston to take over from Jo Kilner.  Replacement for Finance and Staffing committees needs to be organised.’

1.8 MATTERS ARISING
· The parent questionnaire was being sent out.  Mrs Bayes briefed governors on the content of the questionnaire and the simplified version that would be sent out to reception and Year One parents.

· Ms Turner had updated the record of CPD, previously maintained by Mrs Harris.  The previous year’s record was missing governor training and Mr Carr would send full details of training attended to Ms Turner to add this information.

ACTION: Mr Carr, Ms Turner

· A response was awaited regarding the school’s proposed resolution to the overpayment of a staff member.

· A reply was awaited from Ms Kilner about her leaving drinks.  Mrs Bayes would organise her leaving present.

ACTION: Mrs Bayes

1.9 HEADTEACHER’S REPORT
Governors received Mrs Bayes’ report and various appendices, all of which had been circulated in advance.  She noted the recent Achievement Partner meeting and felt that Ms Turner was settling very well into her new role.  Errors in Key Stage Two data provided by the LA were noted, and further analysis would be provided once this had been corrected.

ACTION: Ms Turner

A number of points were discussed or queried:

· Governors noted that the system for recording the number of pupils with SEND had changed.  As the school was now including SA pupils in the data, numbers had risen significantly.  Governors stressed the importance of understanding the trends within the school, noting a significant rise in the number of SEND, EAL and ethnic minority children in recent years.  Mrs Bayes stressed that despite challenges posed by changing demographics, those joining the school in nursery were making excellent progress by the time they reached Year Two.

· Governors queried attendance figures for autumn 2011.  Mrs Bayes would check the figures and clarified that it was expected attendance would be slightly down compared to the same period in the previous year.  Governors emphasised the importance of continuing to improve attendance levels.

ACTION: Mrs Bayes

· Governors discussed pupil numbers and, given demographic trends within the City, it was expected that the school role would be full within two years.

Ms Cornish reminded governors of her interest as the owner of an internet company 

· Governors discussed the school website and there was some feeling that visual improvements were required.  The importance of the website as both a marketing tool and communication device for parents and pupils was emphasised, and governors felt that it was necessary to consider whether to invest in improving the school’s current site.  Governors asked Ms Cornish and Ms Turner to review other school websites and research how the school site could be improved.  In the meantime, all governors were asked to forward links to any good school websites they were aware of.

ACTION: Ms Cornish, Ms Turner, all governors

· Governors noted that Mrs Bayes and Mrs Jefferson had met to discuss the school SDP and SEF, and would be meeting again with a view to completing both documents by the end of term.

ACTION: Mrs Bayes, Mrs Jefferson
1.10 REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES / INDIVIDUAL GOVERNORS
a) GB Chair / Headteacher meetings

Dr Davison informed governors that he and Mrs Bayes were meeting weekly and asked if governors would like him to circulate the minutes of these meetings by email.  Governors agreed that this would be done.

b) Leadership Support Group – 1 November 2011

Dr Davison introduced the minutes, which had been circulated in advance.  The following points were highlighted:

· Governors were pleased that recent management observation found there was no unsatisfactory teaching in school.

· Mrs Bayes’ performance management would take place the following day.

· It had been suggested that future Governing Body meetings should include a half-hour training session at the beginning, to work through moderngovernor.com modules relevant to any statutory responsibilities.  Governors discussed this suggestion and it was agreed that meetings would begin a half-hour earlier, at 5pm, and would include this training.  Governors not able to attend would be sent details of which training had been done.

· It was noted that all relevant staff had now completed safeguarding training.

· Governors noted that the LA had issued a new draft SEF, which was proving useful.

· Mrs Denham would meet Mrs Bayes to discuss SFVS issues.

· Governors were briefed on the new OFTSED ParentView website.  It was felt that the school should actively promote the site to parents.

· Mrs Jefferson would be drafting a Complaints, Compliments and Comments Policy, and a Nursery Admissions Policy.

ACTION: Mrs Jefferson
Dr Davison introduced the Governor Services training directory and governors agreed to attend the following sessions:

Ms Cornish

Understanding and using RAISEonline (2012-13)

Mrs Jefferson
Understanding and using RAISEonline

Mr Johnston

i) Induction for new governors



ii) Briefing on risk management in schools
Ms Turner

Evidencing a new SEF

Mrs Ward

i) Understanding and using RAISEonline

ii) The role of governors in monitoring outcomes for pupils with SEND

iii) The role of governors in monitoring progress and attainment in the EYFS
ACTION: Ms Cornish, Mrs Jefferson, Mr Johnston, Ms Turner, Mrs Ward
Ms Cornish and Dr Davison would seek advice from the Achievement Partner on whether it would be necessary to attend Headteacher performance reviewer training.

Mrs Bayes would brief governors on the new OFSTED framework.

ACTION: Mrs Bayes
Mrs Ward was awaiting confirmation of whether she could attend the follow-on briefing for LAC link governors, given that she was unable to attend the initial session.

c) Finance Committee – 17 November 2011

Mrs Denham introduced the minutes, which had been circulated, and the following points were discussed:

· Staff had been very careful and, as a result, a small surplus was now projected for the year.  However the school was still awaiting confirmation of how to fund the £42,000 cost of alterations to the staff room.

· There were some discrepancies in the levels of payment for staff with TLR responsibilities.  Governors discussed this and it was felt that payments should be tied to a recognised TLR scale.  Governors discussed when this might be done and noted that Olwyn Graves, the attached school business manager, would investigate.  The Leadership Support Group would then be asked to take a view on the matter.

ACTION: Leadership Support Group

· Mrs Bayes and Mrs Denham would be meeting regarding the draft Pay Policy, which would then be considered by the Finance Committee.

ACTION: Finance Committee

Mrs Jefferson gave her apologies and left the meeting at this point (6.45pm).

1.11 REVIEW SCHOOL DATA / RESULTS
Minutes of Teaching and Learning Group – 14 November 2011
Mrs Ward introduced the minutes, which had been circulated.  It was noted that some amendments to the minutes had not been included in the circulated version, and a revised version would be sent to governors prior to the next Governing Body meeting.

ACTION: Mrs Ward
In discussion of the minutes, the following points were made:

· The group had reviewed a number of statutory policies.  There were some small changes to be made to some policy documents.

· The SEF section on teaching and learning had been discussed and improvement in teaching had been noted.

· Data for Early Years and Key Stage One was encouraging, and it was expected that Year Two would meet its targets for the coming year.  Targets for the following year would be set during a SIP meeting in the spring term.

Achievement Partner Meeting

Mrs Bayes reported to governors on the recent Achievement Partner meeting.  She reminded governors that data for Year Four had been incorrect on PTS tracker, and that further analysis would be done once this was resolved.  Governors noted that the data discussed at the meeting was very encouraging, and all groups within the school were making good to outstanding progress.

Governors noted that Mr Constable had agreed with the school’s SEF in viewing teaching and learning and achievement as outstanding.

1.12 COLLABORATIVE WORKING WITH GOSFORTH SCHOOLS
Governors received the minutes of a recent meeting of Gosforth schools, which had been circulated in advance.

Mr Johnston and Dr Davison briefed governors on the meeting.  Nine schools had sent representatives and they had discussed a range of issues.  In particular the group had considered how they might jointly achieve best value by increasing their purchasing power, although it was apparent that schools faced some different issues (e.g. those in PFI arrangements).  Mrs Bayes had circulated a document to the other schools, setting out which SLAs the school bought into and what their feelings were about the service provided.  Other schools were also beginning to share this information.

Governors discussed possible collaboration with Gosforth schools, and there was some feeling that the group could be very effective in providing a universal voice for lobbying purposes.  It was also noted that there had been some enthusiasm for the idea of appointing a joint business manager.

Governors noted that the next meeting of the Gosforth schools would take place on 5 December.
1.13 HEALTH AND SAFETY / SAFEGUARDING ISSUES

Mrs Bayes briefed governors on the following health and safety matters:

· Remedial work had been completed on a panel in the out-of-school club.

· A fire drill had been conducted and the alarm had been accidentally set off on another occasion.  Fire safety training would be included in the staff training day on 16 April 2012.

· Mr Johnston would conduct a health and safety walk around in the school.

ACTION: Mr Johnston

1.14 DATES OF FORTHCOMING MEETINGS

Governors noted the following dates of future Governing Body meetings (beginning at 5.30pm):


5 March 2012; 11 June 2012

Chairs of committees were asked to liase with Mrs Bayes regarding dates of future meetings.  Mrs Bayes would then complete a year planner for all meetings.

ACTION: Mrs Bayes, Ms Cornish, Mrs Denham, Mrs Ward
1.15 LOCAL AUTHORITY REPORTS


Governors received six LA reports, and dealt with them as follows:


Connexions Service


Raising the Participation Age


Governors noted these reports.


Newcastle Schools e-Safety Strategy

Ms Turner briefed governors on a range of e-safety work undertaken within school:

· LA advisors had recently confirmed that the existing policies in place covered both e-learning and e-safety adequately.  Ms Turner would revisit these policies in light of the new guidance in the report.

ACTION: Ms Turner

· E-safety events for parents had run for the previous three years.  This year a curriculum-themed IT evening would be held instead, with e-safety training to be run again the following year.  Documentation was also available for parents and children were given e-safety teaching.

· Mrs Bayes and Ms Turner were looking to produce a policy regarding staff use of social networking sites.  Other policies covered this topic but it was felt that its importance warranted a specific policy.

ACTION: Mrs Bayes, Ms Turner

· The school had created a skeleton Face Book page directing parents to its website.  It was asked whether there was any way to ensure that no unofficial pages could be seen to represent the school.
School Redundancies and Redeployment

Governors discussed the report.  There was some feeling that the school should offer guaranteed interviews to any redeployment candidates meeting all the essential criteria for any advertised post, and some feeling that preferential interviews should be offered instead.  Governors considered this an important subject warranting further consideration and it was agreed to make a decision at the next Governing Body meeting.

Update on HR Issues

· Governors noted that the pay policy was being addressed.
· It was noted that a number of the school’s part-year staff would be affected by Single Status negotiations, and were attending briefings on the subject.  It was unclear whether there would be any Single Status appeals.
· Mrs Bayes briefed governors on how the school would be affected by changes to legislation regarding agency workers.
Consultation on Coordinated Admissions Arrangements for 2013

Governors briefly discussed the consultation document and noted the potential benefits and risks of schools resuming responsibility for in-year admissions.  Consideration of the document was delegated to the Leadership Support Group.

There being no further business, Dr Davison thanked everyone for attending and closed the meeting at 7.25pm.
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